
FHWA LETTERHEAD: 

 

June 4, 1987 

 

Contracting for Engineering and 

 Design Services 

 

 

Mr. Henry Gray, Director 

Arkansas State Highway and 

   Transportation Department 

Little Rock,  Arkansas 

 

Dear Mr. Gray: 

 

Passage of the Surface Transportation and Uniform Relocation Assistance Act of 1987 (Public 

Law No. 100-17 (1987) has place new requirements on contracting for engineering and design 

services.  Section 111(b) of the Act, which amends 23 U.S.C. and 112(b), makes the 

procurement of engineering and design services qualifications-based, except as described below. 

 

Contacts subject to this provision are those for program and project management, construction 

management and inspection, feasibility studies, preliminary engineering, design, engineering, 

surveying, mapping and architectural related services. 

 

In general, the Act requires Federal-aid highway engineering and design service contracts to be 

awarded in accordance with the provisions of Title IX of the Federal Property and 

Administrative Services Act of 1949, copy attached, (popularly known as the Brooks Architects-

engineers Act) or by using equivalent State qualifications-based procedures.  In short, the Brooks 

Act provides that engineering and architectural service contracts are to be negotiated on the basis 

of demonstrated qualifications and competence and at fair and reasonable prices.  The general  

procedure used in Brooks Act procurement consists of evaluating the qualifications of 

prospective firms, ranking them based on their qualifications, and negotiating price starting with 

the top ranked firm.  If a fair and reasonable price cannot be negotiated with the top ranked firm, 

negotiations would continue with the next ranked candidate. 

 

Under Section 111(b), the AHTD will be required to comply with the Brooks Act or use 

equivalent procedures unless you have or choose to establish a formal procurement procedure by 

State statute.  The statues need not specifically prescribe or preclude Brooks Act procedures but 

must be consistent with OMB Circular A-102, Appendix O. 

 

If you have a State statue governing the procurement of engineering and design services you may 

continue to operate under present procedures, or any other procedures you may choose that are 

consistent with State statutes.  If you do not now have a State statute for procurement of these 

services you may continue under your present procedures until either the 10
th

 day following your 

first complete regular legislative session beginning after April 2, 1987, or by august 1, 1989, 

whichever comes first.  Beginning on that date, you must comply with the Brooks Act or use 

equivalent State procedures unless you have enacted, or until you do enact, a statute establishing 

a procurement process. 

 



All applicable Federal-aid contracts authorized after April 2, 1987, are subject to the provisions 

of the Act.  Please let us know how you intend to comply with this Act.  This Act does not affect 

contracts for right-of-way, planning contracts not involving engineering, design and mapping 

services, and contracts for other types of professional services.  

 

       Sincerely yours, 

 

 

 

       R. G. Fairbrother 

       Division Administrator 
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